Delegate’s Report—Babs T.
May 2020 Assembly

Our World Service Conference (WSC) theme for 2020 was “Dreaming Big with 20/20 Vision”. This came to be quite prophetic in light of the Covid-19 pandemic, and the necessity to hold the first ever virtual Conference.  Al-Anon’s 60th WSC was held virtually in two sessions on April 21st and 22nd using WebEx as the web conferencing platform.  The Conference Leadership Team (CLT) defined the two live web conference sessions as the virtual component of the conference, and the multiple 24-hour discussion threads on AFG Connects as the hybrid component of the conference.  The hybrid component discussions encompassed thought force, task force, work group, and chosen agenda item discussions on service, reaching rural populations, fear of change, electronic meetings, reaching new members in the 21st century, and how to manifest our envisioned future as a global organization with barrier-free access to the program.  

International Conventions:  A.A’s International Convention with Al-Anon Participation that was to be held July 2-5, 2020 in Detroit, Michigan has been cancelled because of Covid-19.  Al-Anon’s International Convention with A.A. Participation is scheduled for June 29-July 2, 2023 in Albuquerque, New Mexico.  It will be in the convention center located in the heart of Albuquerque that has two hotels with connecting walkways.

AFG, Inc. 2019 Finances:  
Program services provided by the WSO that fulfill the purpose of our mission include public outreach, AFG group records and group services, literature, the WSC, international programs, and digital strategy services, which are listed on the back of each Quarterly Appeal Letter.
Income:  There are 4 income sources—literature sales (54%), contributions (40%), The Forum subscriptions (5%), and interest/transfer from the Reserve Fund (1%).  Our professionally managed Reserve Fund is composed of mutual fund stocks and bonds (none affiliated with alcohol companies) that is our ample reserve to cover up to one year of operating expenses.
Expenses:  WSO Operating Expenses are categorized by Program Services, Literature Distribution Services, and General Administration.
2019:  Actual audited total income from operations was $5,468,281 (2% less than 2018).  Gross profit from literature sales--$2,914,454 (9% less than 2018).  Top selling books in 2019—How Al-Anon Works (67,664 books sold), Courage to Change (49,896), One Day at a Time (28,156), Hope for Today (18,338), and Paths to Recovery (17,146).  Contributions revenue—$2,186,645 (12% over 2018 and exceeded budget by 6%!).  Investment income--$57,627.  Forum Subscriptions revenue--$274,853 (7% over 2018).  Noncash contributions (donated marketing services)--$34,702.  Total audited expenses--$5,383,762 for a net increase from Operations of $84,519.  Thank you everyone for your contributions and literature purchases!  Net value of the Reserve fund as of 12/31/19--$5,753,920.  The WSO cost per group for 2019 was $304 ($292 in 2018). The average amount contributed by US/Canada groups was $152. The average amount contributed by Georgia groups in 2019 was $203 with 69% of groups contributing.  Georgia was one of only 4 Areas out of 67 that contributed greater than $200 on average per group—way to go Georgia!

AFG, Inc. 2020 Budget:
The 2020 budget expects expenses to be $129,866 more than revenue, a planned deficit budget.  A planned deficit is the spending of accumulated reserves (last year’s surplus) for the benefit of the organization and its members.  This increase is related to the costs of interpreters at the virtual WSC, execution of Strategic Plan Initiatives, expanded digital market of our PSAs and the International Al-Anon General Services Meeting in London.  WSO is also budgeted to be fully staffed in 2020--in 2019 there were key staff roles missing.  WSO staff salaries are comparable to other nonprofit companies. The Board of Trustees is constantly monitoring Covid-19 effects on the budget.  Costs and reimbursements associated with cancelling the face to face WSC meeting will be released in the July Chairperson of the Board letter.  Estimated literature income is projected to be less than last year (no new literature released and Covid-19 impacts).  However, AFA year-round sales are proving to be a great way to increase revenue.  There is also potential for revenue generation in the new Al-Anon mobile app to be released later this year through the ability to make contributions and some subscriptions that will be offered.  The online store has also been redesigned for enhanced user experience on the al-anon.org website.  The 2020 budgeted amount for contributions is $2,000,000.  

Strategic Plan Initiatives for 2020:
The deficit budget is to finance these innovative projects as a result of our Strategic Plan initiative:  the new Al-Anon Mobile App, enhanced trilingual communication, conduct a competitive analysis, and address trademark and copyright violations.  Strategic Plan initiatives are an investment in the envisioned future of Al-Anon through enhanced programs and technology, as outlined by the Board of Trustees in October of 2018.  The 2020 cost for these initiatives is $68,160.  
· Al-Anon Mobile App—anticipated release date in mid-late summer of 2020.  App will be released in English, French, and Spanish simultaneously.  The intent of this app is for members use, not as Public Outreach.  There will be terms when app is set up on a mobile device that states whether person is a member for contributions.  Must be 13 years of age to register for the App.  They are planning Alateen as a secondary roll out for the App.
· Enhanced trilingual communication by hiring freelance translators to help reduce backlog of translated materials.  Online store will have trilingual upgrades by this fall for purchases in all three languages.
· Conduct competitive analysis to identify potential threats from other organizations and determine differentiating characteristics of Al-Anon.  There are now many options in how people can find answers or solutions to the family disease of alcoholism that weren’t available before.  This analysis will help staff to get a better understanding of how other organizations are attracting potential members and ways we may need to evolve to continue to attract younger and more diverse members to our fellowship.
· Continue to address trademark and copyright violations.  When WSO contacts organizers of electronic groups or social media sites that are not registered through WSO and not licensed to use our name, logo, or literature, they presume goodwill that most people are doing it because they aren’t aware of copyright or trademark laws or that they think they are helping Al-Anon.  Asking them to register or remove references to Al-Anon is working well and has been successful so far in getting this remedied.  WSO asks that all Al-Anon members refer those looking for electronic meetings to our al-anon.org site rather than to Google which still returns non-registered meetings in searches.  

Electronic Meetings:
Electronic Meeting Work Group report—Each Electronic Meeting CMA now has access to an Electronic Meeting AFG Connects Community.  WSO Group Services staff now hold conference calls every other month with electronic meeting CMAs.  Electronic Meetings are currently not part of our WSC structure (they aren’t confined or held in a specific geographical Area), so these contacts with the WSO are the only way their voices can be heard.  The Work Group is discussing ways in which these meetings can be incorporated into our service structure.  Electronic Meetings have similar concerns as face to face meetings, involving safety and service, but also have unique needs like electronic resources available for newcomers.  WSO has now created a welcome newcomer email that can be sent to electronic meeting newcomers with links to relevant information on the al-anon.org website.  This is not available to temporary electronic meetings, though WSO has sent out along the links of service through AFG Connects to DRs, a list of electronic information temporary electronic meetings can forward on to newcomers.  The PowerPoint presentation from the Work Group will be posted in the Delegate’s Corner page under Area Information on our Georgia Al-Anon website.  For more information on Electronic Meetings see pages 32-33, and 88-89 in Version 2 of our 2018-2021 Service Manual, the Electronic Al-Anon Meeting Guideline (G-39) and the Fact Sheet for Electronic Meetings (S-60).

Task and Thought Force Reports:
· Reaching Rural Populations:  In 2019 a WSC Task Force was created to provide tools to help Areas connect with groups in rural communities and/or large geographical areas.  A survey tool was created by this TF to help Areas determine what members and groups need and want in order to be more included in and connected to the links of service.  
· Fear of Change:  A skit and presentation by this WSC Thought Force was discussed on tools of our program to help members understand their fears and be more receptive to change as individuals, groups, Districts, and Areas.  The presentation goes through the KBDM process to ask questions and make suggestions.  
· Identifying Roadblocks to Service:  A Thought Force presentation on possible roadblocks to service and how to look at the roles and terms of service was discussed.  Service inventories, service workbooks, breaking down positions into smaller responsibilities for multiple members to undertake, and creating service teams was suggested.
The above Task and Thought Force documents will be posted in Delegate’s Corner for group and district use.

Chosen Agenda Items for WSC General Discussion:
Topics for discussion as Chosen Agenda Items (CAIs) were on how Al-Anon is going to reach new members in the 21st century, and how to manifest Al-Anon as a global organization with barrier-free access to the program.  The millennial generation tends to be more technology oriented than previous generations and many WSC members felt the new Al-Anon Mobile App and continuing to increase access to our program through technology will be important to achieving our envisioned future as a global organization.  We have certainly made leaps this year in members using technology to connect with each other and newcomers!  Highlights of these discussions will be in the 2020 WSC Summary that will be available in mid to late summer.

Al-Anon's 70th Anniversary in 2021!
The WSO is planning an anniversary banquet to be held on Saturday, April 17 from 7:00 - 10:00 pm at the Westchester Marriott in Tarrytown, New York for our celebration. Tickets (price to be determined) will go on sale early next year and will be sold on a first come, first served basis (500 guests maximum).  Anniversary attendees wishing to visit Stepping Stones while in the area for the banquet must contact Stepping Stones to check availability for a Monday through Saturday 1:00 pm tour and make a reservation, as walk-in tour visits are not permitted.

New AFG, Inc. Southeast Regional Trustee:  Congratulations and a special thank you to our own J.P. M. on his 1-year appointment to the Board effective now through the April 2021 WSC.

In Gratitude:
This has been an especially difficult time for all of us.  I am so grateful to all of you for your willingness to step outside your comfort zones, dream big, and embrace technology by opening up temporary electronic meetings. Special thanks to Gale S. and Vicki B., our Web and Alternate Web Coordinators, Kelley A., our presentation designer, Vicki L. our Board Chair, and Renelle M. our Area Chair, for their dedication and hard work in providing us with the leadership and technology to achieve our first virtual AWSC and Assembly meetings and in maintaining our outreach and availability to newcomers on the website.  Thank you to Jenny B. our Convention Chair, and Ryan B. our Alateen Conference Chair in all your efforts to bring about these events and in having the courage to follow our collective Higher Power’s direction in cancelling them.  Please remember to thank them all with an email or card—it means so much.  Also if you have time over the next month, please send an email or card of thanks to our WSO Staff for all their long hours in pulling off the first virtual WSC in only 1 month!  Finally, I know that I personally will be writing to the Marriott’s Director of Sales, Roland Biron to thank him for his kindness and understanding in allowing us to cancel both our May Assembly and Area Convention without penalties.  You can contact him at:  Roland.Biron@marriott.com or Roland Biron, Macon Marriott City Center, 240 Coliseum Drive, Macon, GA. 31217.


